MINUTES

Baltonsborough Parish Council Meeting 
 6 September 2007
at 7.30pm in the Village Hall
Item One

Attendance and Apologies
1.
Attendance.

Kevin Sherrard
Chairman
Steve Everitt



Christine Fox



Carolyn Young

Jackie Buckle



John Reynolds

Jane Horton

Martyn Underdown
Clerk


Ken Maddock

MDC
[from 8.15pm]



6 members of the public.

2.
Apologies.

Shirley Slade
Item Two

Minutes of the Meetings 
3.
5 July 2007.  These were accepted as correct and signed by the Chairman.
4.
30 July 2007.  These were accepted as correct and signed by the Chairman.
5.
The meeting was adjourned.
Item Three

Contributions and Questions from the Public
6.
Shirley Marshall questioned the progress on the enquiry into the recent district elections.  The Chairman’s response is at Item 4 Actions Arising.  Also, she asked of the costs awarded to Flower and Hayes and the reply was that it was understood that no costs were awarded to the developers. 
7.
David Lawson briefed on his application for planning at Bute Lodge.  Councillors took note of his ideas and would consider them in the debate at a later item.
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8.
Mr. Higgins was concerned about the source and nature of the information leading to the recommendation to refuse a previous planning application.  The Chairman agreed to consider his statement and reply in due course.  

9.
The meeting was re-convened.
Item Four[1]
Actions Arising from Minutes [5 July]
10.
8/5/07.3 – Chairman.  
Draft a Letter re Election Management.  The Chairman had spoken to Councillor Pipes who informed him that an independent enquiry had been commissioned to investigate all the problems surrounding the organisation of the election by Capita and MDC.  The leader of this enquiry, George Coates, was due to report in August this year.  The results of the enquiry were not yet available but they would be presented to the council when available.  There was now no need for the letter to be sent.









Action Complete.
11.
8/5/07.4 – Clerk.  Write to CEO of MDC re Planning Response Guidelines.  An email was sent on 12 July to Janet Wilson, and copied to the CEO of MDC, but no reply had been received.  Councillors deemed this unacceptable and asked the Clerk to seek support from the District Councillor on this subject.
Action 8/5/07.4 – Clerk.  Write to CEO of MDC re Planning Response Guidelines.  
12.
7/6/07.7 – Chairman.
To Research the Ownership of the Bench on Ham Street.  Research is ongoing.
Action 7/6/07.7 – Chairman.
To Research the Ownership of the Bench on Ham Street.  
13.
5/7/07.1 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision [Chapel House].  Done.









Action Complete.

14.
5/7/07.2 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision [Dairy Barn].  Done. 









Action Complete.

15.
5/7/07.3 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision [The Gatehouse].  Done.  









Action Complete.

16.
5/7/07.4 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision [13 Cox’s Drive].  Done. 









Action Complete.

17.
5/7/07.5 – Clerk.  To Notify Bank of Mandate Changes.  Done by letter and visit on 
11 July.










Action Complete.
Page 2-8
18.
5/7/07.6 – Clerk.  To Write to VH&PFT Committee Secretary.  The concerns about the adherence to the Trust Deed in the future still needed to be voiced, but it was noted in a letter from the VH&PFT Secretary that meetings on the subject were ongoing this autumn.  Councillors agreed that it would be better for the Chairman to discuss this topic with the new committee before their meeting of 27 September and then await future developments.  
Action 5/7/07.6 – Chairman.  To Talk to VH&PFT Committee Secretary.  

19.
5/7/07.7 – Clerk.  To Include Resolution to Change Standing Orders.  Done.  A resolution is included in the agenda for this meeting.










Action Complete.

20.
5/7/07.8 – Clerk.  To Identify Areas of Responsibility for All Members.  Councillors agreed to amend their lead topics as shown below and that the list could now be posted on the notice board.
Planning



Shirley Slade

850831






Kevin Sherrard
851076

MDC Liaison



Kevin Sherrard

Playpark



John Reynolds

850672

Footpaths



Carolyn Young
850782






Christine Fox

850002

SALC/NALC



Jane Horton

850113

Village Hall & Playing Field

Jackie Buckle

850136
Parish News Mgt Committee

Steve Everitt

851482






Christine Fox

Website Management


Steve Everitt

Financial Probity


Jane Horton

Neighbourhood Watch

Vacant at present

Disciplinary Committee

Formed as and when required










Action Complete.
Item Four[2]
Actions Arising from Minutes [30 July]
21.
101421/010 - Briars Farm.  There were no objections to this planning application and the Chairman has informed MDC accordingly.









Action Complete.
22.
108247/000 - 3 St. Dunstan’s Park.
The Chairman has informed MDC of the grounds for rejection of this application.









Action Complete.
Item Five

Planning Matters 

23.
Approvals.  MDC has approved the recent applications from 13 Cox’s Drive and Tilham Farm.
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24.
Appeal.  MDC has informed the council that an appeal has been lodged regarding its refusal of a recent application for Ash View Farm.
25.
106015/001 - Bute Lodge.  Councillors noted that much of the character of the house would be retained, namely matching materials in some areas and the retention of mature trees.  Despite extensions and a new occupancy area the property would remain one dwelling and there were no obtrusive sight lines.  John Reynolds proposed and Steve Everitt seconded the motion that council recommend approval.  The motion was carried by 6 votes with one abstention and the Clerk was asked to inform MDC accordingly.
Action 6/9/07.1 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
26.
067276/010 -  Tilham Farm.  This was an application referring to a previously approved item only this time the applicant was asking for Condition 5 of the previous application to be removed.  Councillors felt unqualified to comment on a legal or technical application such as this and agreed unanimously to allow the Planning Officer to decide when he had all the information.  The Clerk was asked to inform MDC accordingly.
Action 6/9/07.2 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
27.
076866/013 - Land Adjacent to Syringa.  Councillors noted that this was an outline application but were concerned that should it be approved in its present form there could be no grounds for rejecting a similar formal application.  The outline information showed a new bungalow squeezed between 2 existing properties with very little gap.  This appeared to be infilling of an unacceptable nature with a closeness of properties representing over-development.  Jackie Buckle proposed and John Reynolds seconded the motion that the Clerk inform MDC that the council recommended refusal of the application.
Action 6/9/07.3 – Clerk.  To Inform MDC of Council’s Decision.
Item Six

Financial Items

28.
S137 Grant for the Bells of St. Dunstan’s Church.   A letter has been received from the Captain of the Tower of St. Dunstan’s Church giving details of the appeal for funds to refurbish the bells.  In a comprehensive debate councillors noted that the church and the bells in it were an integral part of village life and that it would be proper to support such institutions for the benefit of the community.  The letter had a wider distribution within the parish to individuals and so there might be duplication between what individuals might do and any sourcing of funds across all council tax payers.  The current budget discussions included continuing with about £900.00 per year in support of the church clock maintenance and cutting the grass in the churchyard.  The bells were used by many generations and not only regular churchgoers would benefit.  In conclusion, there was general agreement to support this cause and that all councillors would consider the amount of the donation as part of the overall budget considerations before the next meeting.  The Chairman would also consult with others in preparation for the next meeting.

Action 6/9/07.4 – All Councillors.  To Consider this Request within the Overall Budget. 
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29.
Reconciliation of Playpark Account.  The Clerk informed members that the reconciliation statement showed a transfer of £2454 to the Playpark a/c on 11 July to be added to the balance of about £3100, giving a total balance of about £5,500.  From this has to be subtracted £440 for Quadron Services for cutting the grass.  When considering the budget it was necessary to decide whether this is enough operating cash for the next year or whether more equipment is to be purchased.

Action 6/9/07.5 – All Councillors.  To Consider this Balance within the Overall Budget. 
30.
Maintenance of the Church Clock for 5 Years.  The Clerk informed members of a scheme introduced by Smith of Derby [the firm that did maintenance and repairs to the church clock] that an opportunity existed to pay for 5 years maintenance at the end of this period.  The cost over 5 years will be less than 5 times the current annual fee by about 10% each year.  The advantage is that costs would be held constant over 5 years but that the firm would have the money up front.  This appears good value and the PCC would like to go ahead.  Since we pay half we should also agree before the scheme is adopted.  Councillors agreed that, on balance, it was the preferred option and asked the Clerk to arrange, in conjunction with the PCC, that this be adopted and that such an amount would be budgeted for FY 2008/9. 
Action 6/9/07.6 – Clerk.  To Arrange with the PCC to Adopt a 5 Year Maintenance Contract.
31.
RBL Wreath and Donation to the Poppy Appeal.  The Clerk reminded members that it has been traditional for the Chairman to lay a wreath on behalf of the parish at the memorial service on Remembrance Sunday each year.   This year the wreath will cost £16.50 and a donation of £23.50 would mean a total cost of £40.00 – the same as last year.  Councillors agreed unanimously to repeat this action this year.  The Clerk was asked to make the necessary arrangements.
Action 6/9/07.7 – Clerk.  To Purchase a Wreath and Make a Donation to the RBL.
32.
Draft Budget for FY 2008/9.  The clerk tabled an initial outline of the budget for FY 2008/9 with comparisons from this year.  Several items impinging on this statement had been discussed and the Clerk was asked to append a new draft as an annex to these minutes for consideration at the next meeting.  

Action 6/9/07.8 – All Councillors.  To Consider the Budget Statement at Annex A. 
33.
Cheques for Signature.
Somerset Playing Fields Association - £70.00.  Agreed.
Rent for this hall - £10.00.  Agreed.
Item Seven

County Council Report
34.
Ken Maddock reported on 2 topics.  This ISIS project is nearing the point where outsourcing contracts with IBM will be signed.
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35.
Secondly, although the resurfacing work in the village has been done he invited members’ views on the lasting quality of this work, including the work in St. Anne’s Close and Cox’s Drive.  All agreed that despite the appearance, the roads were undulating and represented a switchback or they were breaking up and had too much loose grit.  The Clerk was asked to inform the Highways Department of their failure to deliver on promises from a recent meeting.
Action 6/9/07.9 – Clerk.  To Write to the Highways Department on State of Roads.
Item Eight

District Council Report
36.
Ken Maddock reported that the existing state of the parties in the District Council was current balanced at 23/23 and this might change after the by election in Glastonbury next week.  The Somerset Waste Partnership, the SCC and all 5 district councils had agreed to the terms of a new contract that will include waste collection and waste disposal.  Work should start later this year and result in savings to the council tax payers.  
37.
When questioned on why Connaught had received bonus payments despite not reaching the targets set, Ken Maddock agreed to investigate why this should happen.

Item Nine

Village Hall and Playing Field Trust
38.
Details covered at paragraph 18 - Actions Arising.
Item Ten

Website
39.
Steve Everitt, the new webmaster, reported a firm wishing to advertise its business on the Baltonsborough website, despite not being sited within the village.  He was asked to respond that currently only village based businesses can be listed but that the situation is constantly under review.
Item Eleven

Playpark
40.
The Inspection Report by the SPFA had been sent on circulation for members to read.  The new lead member for the playpark, John Reynolds will look at all the comments in the report and from members and report on proposals for action at the next meeting.
Action 6/9/07.10 – John Reynolds.  Report on Actions for the Playpark.
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Item Twelve
Resolution For Change To Standing Orders
41.
As stated at the last meeting, the result of adopting the 2007 Code of Conduct will mean a change is needed to vary SO28 [Interests] in accordance with the following resolution:

To amend SO28.1 with the new date of adoption of the Code of Conduct, namely 7 June 2007 and to note that the first sentence of SO28.2 stands but a new sentence is required.  The new sentence to read:  ‘However, noting paragraph 12(2) of the 2007 Code of Conduct, the member may make statements of fact or give representations to the Council before he withdraws.’ 
42.
The Resolution was proposed by Chairman, seconded by Christine Fox and passed unanimously.  The Clerk was asked to make the necessary amendment to the master copy of Standing Orders.
Action 6/9/07.11 – Clerk. To Effect the Amendment to Standing Orders.
Item Thirteen
Items at Chairman’s Discretion
43.
Kevin Sherrard brought the Planning Enforcement Training schedule to the attention of members.  This will be on 13 September in Shepton Mallet.
44.
He offered an update on the activities of the Housing Association involved with MDC and the parish.  Land had been offered and Highways and the Environment offices had agreed its suitability.  Drawings had now to be prepared and these will be published when completed.  Therefore, there seemed no need to attend a planned conference on the subject.
Item Fourteen
Items from Councillors
45.
Jackie Buckle reported broken glass from street lighting to Connaught and no action has yet taken place to repair this item.  She also asked for the Electoral Roll to be passed to the Post Office when the new one arrives later in the year.
Item Fifteen
Information Items from the Clerk
46.
Rights of Way.  A pack is on circulation and the details will be an agenda item at the next meeting.
47.
Somerset Association of Local Councils.  Information had been passed on circulation for benefit of new councillors.
48.
Boundary Changes to Parliamentary Seats.  Councillors had reviewed the information and concluded that no representation was necessary.
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49.
Pitch Requirements for Travellers.  Councillors had read the leaflets and decided that more information on current as well as future pitch requirements was required. 
Action 6/9/07.12 – Clerk.  To Obtain Further Information on Travellers’ Pitches.
50.
Public Notice – Adoption of 2007 Code of Conduct.  The Clerk informed members that Baltonsborough was on the public listing of parishes adopting the code as maintained by MDC.
51.
Village Design Statements.  Councillors decided not to proceed with a Village Design Statement.
52.
Regeneration Budgets.  Councillors were reminded that MDC had a small pot of money to help with regeneration projects and to keep this in mind for the future.
Item Sixteen
Date of the Next Meeting
53.
The next meeting will be on 4 October 2007 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.  As advance warning for members’ diaries, the meeting for January 2008 will, exceptionally, be on the SECOND Thursday, i.e. 10 January 2008.
Annex A:  Draft Budget for FY 2008/9.
SIGNED   
[image: image1.emf] 

  Date   4 October 2007.
Kevin Sherrard, Chairman, Baltonsborough Parish Council
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Annex A to Minutes of BPC dated 6 September 2007.
Draft Budget for FY 2008/9.

Budget for Receipts and Payments for 2006/7 was approved on 3 Nov 2005.  The projected outturns are also shown for comparison purposes.  The figures on the right show the Clerk’s proposals for your budget for 2008/9, forwarded for discussion on 4 October 2007.
Budget 
Prediction



Budget Proposals for

2007/8
2007/8




    
 2008/9


  £


RECEIPTS


      £
7000
7000

Precept



   to be decided
  150
  150

Interest



     150 

  150
  250

Donations

        
     200

  500  
  150

Grants


        
     200

1000
  200

VAT Refund

         
     200

8800
7750

Total Receipts
        
   
  total to be decided
  £


PAYMENTS




3030
  3030

Clerk’s Salary

       
      3150    

   50
    100

Clerk’s Expenses
           
        
          50

  600
    878

Insurance

         
        900

  141
    141

External Audit

         
        141

    50
      50

Chairman’s Expenses
      
          50

    40   
      40

Photocopying

       
          35

    25  
        0

Guidance Literature
                          0

  160  
    130

Room Rental

   
        160

  150
        0

Consortium Stationery
                           0
  300
    300

SALC/NALC/SLCC Fee
                       300

1000
      30

Election Costs


            0

  300
    300

Community Grants S137
                       300 plus bells?
  550
    550

Churchyard Maintenance
        
        550

  500  
    200

War Memorial & Ceremonies
        300

2000
  1000 

Playpark Costs
  
                      to be decided
  500
    300

Footpath Maintenance

        400

  300
    300

Church Clock Maintenance
        800

  154


Contingency


        to be decided
9850
  7350

Totals


   
     

[1000]
    400

Receipts minus Payments            
 

NOTES:
1.  The “totals” and “differences” figures for 2007/8 have been distorted by the expected large spend on playpark equipment during 2006/7, the larger than normal VAT refund which occurred in the previous year and the non-use of election expenses.

2.  The figures in brackets are negative amounts.

3.  Clerk’s expenses have gone up because he buys stationery locally and not now through Consortium – which goes down to zero.

4.  Your bank accounts’ balances projected to the end of 2006/8 could show reserves of about the same as the precept for last year - £7000.  But this could alter depending on S137 and/or precept decisions.

5.  Playpark Account at Sep 2007 approx. £5,000.  This is reasonably healthy for expenses and unforeseen repairs.

6.  Clerk’s salary shows an increase for the following reasons:

Increase from Spinal Column 19 to 20 – yearly increment.

2% increase anticipated on clerk’s salary scale – national award.

[No increase on average hours – this stays at 28hrs per month for this year]

Forwarded for consideration.
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